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1 INTRODUCTION 

In pursuance of World Health Assembly resolution WHA33.17, the 
Director-General initiated a study of WHO'S structures in the light 
of its functions. The WHO Regional Committee for South-East Asia, at 
its thirty-first session, appointed a sub-committee to undertake 
this study at regional level, and the report of this sub-committee 
(SEAfRC32Ill) was endorsed by the Regional Committee at its 
thirty-second session in 1979. In the report, it is emphasized that 
although it is considered that the functions as embodied in the 
Constitution of the Organization do not require modification and 
that no radical change in the basic structure of the Organization is 
necessary, there is a need for close scrutiny of the managerial 
processes, as these mechanisms determine the overall efficiency of 
the Organization and its impact on health development. Subsequently, 
the Regional Director initiated a study on the managerial processes 
of both the Regional Office and the offices of the WHO programme 
coordinators. 

In the meantime, the World Health Assembly adopted resolution 
WHA33.17, and the Director-General developed a plan of action for 
its implementation (DGOf80.3) advising the regional directors to 
undertake necessary studies in this regard in their own regions. The 
South-East Asia Regional Committee endorsed this plan of action at 
its thirty-third session (SEA/RC33/R5), agreed with the evolving 
concept of technical cooperation (DG0/80.4), and recommended that 
Member States should take action (a) to strengthen the role of their 
ministries of health and the role of the Regional Committee in the 
light of the goal of health for all by the year 2000, and ( b )  to 
ensure high-level representation at future sessions of the Regional 
Committee. In addition, it requested the Regional Director to 
initiate studies for the restructuring and reorientation of the 
organization at the regional level, guided by the plan of action and 
to strengthen WHO'S functioning at country level, including the 
re-designation of the WHO programme coordinators as WHO 
representatives. 

The Regional Director established, in September 1980, a Structure 
Study Group, which included staff at both regional and country 
levels. 

The Structure Study Group made an intensive review of the results of 
previous studies and analysed the nature of the functions of the 
Organization as they exist today along with possible emerging 
trends. An effort was made to determine likely staff requirements 
for the performance of future functions, especially in the light of 
the goal of health for all. An attempt was made to link the required 
managerial improvements with the structural modifications. This 
review and analysis led to a number of ideas for addressing some of 
the priority concerns. 

These ideas were discussed with the WHO programme coordinators at 
their meeting with the Regional Director in December 1980. The Staff 
Association was also consulted. 
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At this point, an interim report of the results of the structure 
study was prepared and forwarded to the Director-General. 

In March 1981, a regional consultation attended by four national 
representatives was held in New Delhi to review the draft regional 
contribution to the Seventh General Programme of Work and to review 
and discuss the interim report on the structure study. The 
Consultation reviewed the report in detail and offered a number of 
important suggestions for improvement. 

In July 1981, the Structure Study Group finalized the proposal for 
structural and staffing changes in the Regional Office. 

The report provides the results of the structure study as of 
mid-1981 and has been submitted to an independent global review 
group to be examined along with other regional reports. Final 
recommendations will be made by this group for consideration by the 
Global Programme Conrnittee in January 1982. However, even earlier, 
the Director-General is looking for a clear indication of the 
directions in which the changes should take place, as, by October 
1981, he will be issuing instructions for the 1984-85 Programe 
Budget. 

As stated above, a plan of action was prepared for implementing 
resolution WHA33.17 (resolution given in Annex 1). This plan was 
organized with reference to different operative sub-paragraphs of 
the resolution, delineating the responsibilities in respect of each 
operative sub-paragraph. The following status report is presented in 
a manner which reflects the progress achieved as of July 1981 with 
regard to those operative paragraphs which call for action by 
regional directors, regional cormnittees and Member States. In this 
report, for easy reference, the full text of each operarive 
paragraph referred to by number, is given in Annex 2. 

2.1 Operative Sub-paragraphs 1 (1) and 1 ( 3 )  
Concentration of support on health for all by the 
year 2000 and development of health technologies 
that are effective, socially acceptable and 
economically feasible 

All countries of the South-East Asia Region have prepared strategies 
and plans of action for achieving health for all by the year 2000. 
These national plans of action have been discussed at several 
regional meetings sponsored jointly by WHO and UNICEF, and the 
documents emerging from these meetings present an overview and 
country-specific descriptions of the plans of action. In addition, 
the Regional Office developed the content of the Seventh General 
Programme of Work for WHO in the South-East Asia Region, covering 
the period 1984-89. This proposed contribution to the Seventh 
General Programme of Work has been reviewed at two sessions of the 
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Regional Committee and also by a special Consultation Group in which 
several national representatives participated. 

2.2 Operative Sub-paragraphs 1 (6) and 3 (6) 
The channelling of resources in support of 
strategies for health for all 

Efforts are continuing to inform organizations and donors about the 
health-for-all strategies of the countries of the Region. As a 
result, expensive extra-budgetary resources are being provided by 
agencies such as UNDP, UNFPA and UNICEF. These proposals and the 
agencies' responses have been reviewed by the Regional Committee. In 
addition, the Health Resources Group, established at global level, 
has begun activities within the Region for identifying extra-support 
requirements. Efforts are being made within the Region to develop 
further WHO'S programme budgeting process so that the nationally 
defined priorities will be adequately reflected within the 
Organization's biennial programme budgets. Procedures for such a 
budgeting process are being developed in specific country situati~ns. 

2.3 Operative Sub-paragraphs 1 (7) and 3 (8) 
Monitoring, control and evaluation functions of 
the World Health Assembly and Regional Committees 

Specific steps are being taken by the Regional Office to increase 
the amount of information being provided to the Regional Committee 
for its use in monitoring, controlling and evaluating the planning 
and delivery of WHO'S collaborative programme. In the first 
instance, this increased participation by the Regional Committee was 
directed to the inter-country projects; however, it is now being 
extended to the progrPmne at large. A special "small committee" has 
been created to analyse the 1982-83 progmmme proposals and consider 
the extent to which they reflect the priorities contained in the 
national health-for-all strategies. Further efforts will be made to 
develop procedures and information for facilitating the Regional 
Committee's work in this regard. 

2.4 Operative Sub-paragraphs 2 (1) and 3 ( 5 )  
Strengthening of the role of ministries of health 
and that of regional committees, to support 
natironal health councils 

The subject for the technical discussions during the thirty-fourth 
session of the Regional Committee in September 1981 will be "The 
role of ministries of health as directing and coordinating 
authorities on national health work". A background paper has been 
prepared reflecting tbe situation of ministries of health as 
directing and coordinating authorities and suggestions on 
strengthening their role (SEA,/RC34/16). The results of the 
discussions will be recorded appropriately and distributed to Member 
States. In addition, some countries in the Region have established 
or bave reactivated multisectoral health councils or health 
development advisory bodies, to which WHO, at country and regional 
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levels, is giving every assistance. Special efforts are being made 
to monitor the achievements of these bodies and to determine which 
approaches seem to be most successful in fostering an appropriate 
health development process. 

2.5 Operative Sub-paragraph 2 ( 4 )  
The shift from technical assistance to technical 
cooperation in the work of WHO 

The conclusions and recommendations arising from the organizational 
study on WHO'S role at the country level were brought to the 
attention of the Regional Ccmmittee and discussed specifically at 
its thirty-second and thirty-third sessions. In preparing documents 
describing health-for-all strategies, in the discussion of the 
Seventh General Programme of Work and in efforts to develop 
programme budgeting at the country level, attention is continually 
being placed on the need for shifting from technical assistance to 
technical cooperation. In addition, WHO programme coordinators have 
been kept fully aware of these recommendations and are being 
actively involved in the on-going structure study so that they may 
derive new ideas on how to improve inter-action between the 
Organization and Member States at country level. Notable 
developments in this connexion are an increase in the authority 
vested in the WHO programme coordinators and the recognition that 
their offices need to have increased administrative and technical 
staff support. Continued efforts will be made toward the 
decentralization of administrative and technical responsibility to 
the country level and the increasing involvement of national 
administrators in the management of WHO country programme. 

The Regional Director brought to the attention of the Regional 
Committee at its thirty-third session, resolution WHA33.19, 
pertaining to the frequency of World Health Assemblies. The Regional 
committee's feeling that World Health Assemblies should continue to 
be held on an annual basis was conveyed to the Thirty-fourth World 
Health Assembly, which, through its resolution WHA34.28, decided 
"that a change in the periodicity of World Health Assemblies should 
only take place in connexion with other structural reforms, such as 
changes in the composition and size of the Executive Board and in 
the role and function of all bodies of the Organization"; and also 
decided "to retain the practice of annual Assemblies for the time 
being". 

2.7 Operative Sub-paragraph 3 (1) 
A more active part to be taken by regional committees in 
the work of the Organization 

The Regional Cmmittee has been taking a more active part in the 
work of WHO by reviewing papers, by scrutinizing reports and plans 
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and sometimes by establishing groups or sub-committees to look into 
specific points. Concrete proposals in this regard may be made by 
the Committee whenever felt necessary and appropriate. 

2.8 operative Sub-paragraph 3 (2) 
Intensification of efforts by regional committees to 
develop regional health policies and programmes 

It has been considered that a Regional Health Development Advisory 
Council might be established either as a sub-committee of the 
Regional Committee or as a standing body. Other proposals for 
furthering the development of regional health policies may be 
introduced at sessions of the Regional Committee and will be 
supported by the Organization, as required. 

Efforts are under-way to create inventories of regional bodies, 
including non-governmental organizations, which are active in the 
health field in countries of the Region. Proposals have been 
prepared for strengthening the mechanism as well as the 
organizational set-up at regional and country levels in support of 
inter-agency coordination. All possible steps toward utilizing the 
resources and support of various governmental and non-governmental 
agencies will be taken. The Regional Committee will be kept informed 
of these actions and opportunities so that it may itself take the 
initiative and provide guidance in the further promotion of 
inter-agency coordination at both country and regional levels. 

and World Health Assembly 

Efforts are made to report on the work done at each session of the 
Regional Committee, as well as to the Executive Board and the World 
Health Assembly. All possible and relevant information required by 
the Regional Committee is provided by the Secretariat to government 
representatives attending sessions of the Regional Committee. 
Efforts will continue to be made to improve the situation, with 
guidance from the Regional Committee. 

2.11 Operative Paragraph 5 
Response of the Director-General and regional directors to 
government requests in conformity with the Organization's 
policies 

~ctivities are planned in consultation with countries, and in this 
planning free and frank discussions are carried out, in efforts to 
determine how governments can make better use of the Organization's 
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rerourcer and rupport. However, thir procesr can be further 
improved. An example of an effort to improve the situation ir the 
plan to rtremline WHO'S progr- budgeting procers at country 
level. Initially, one country of the Region vill participate vith 
the Director-General and the Regional Director in discursionr on how 
YHO rerourceo have been ured in the recent part and how better use 
of them may be made in future. The rerultr of there dircurrions may 
then be ured a8 guidelines for government8 as well as for the rJHO 
prograu coordinators. Ihe use of there guidelines may be helpful 
in further dircurrionr between the Organization and gwermentr on 
hov VllO rerourcer c m  bc ured w r t  effectively, while supporting 
national 48 Well 88 the Organiration'r policies. 

2.12 Operative Sub-paregraph 6(3) 
Cnnas#nt of national and international rtaff 

The rtructure rtudy bar directed a great deal of attention to 
appropriate rtaffing for carrying out the Organiration'r vork. 
Included in the conriderrtionr are how to increase the engagement of 
appropriate national rtaff to carry out necerrary work on health 
develomnt. There has, however, in recent year8 been a trend in the 
South-hrt Aria Region toward the increasing ure of nationals in 
managing WHO activitier. Approacber are also being discussed and 
tried out for making better use of the exirting limited inter- 
national rtaff at field lave1 a8 well as for determining the future 
requirement8 for the moat appropriate international staff. 

2.13 Operative Sub-paragraph 6 (4) 
&definition of the functions of the regional offices 
and orpanirational rtructurer and rtaffing 

A8 a part of the Study on WBO'r Structure? in the Light of Its 
Punctionr, effortr have been intenrified in the Region since October 
1980 toward redefining the function8 of the Organization at regional 
and country level8 and toward deciding on what structural and 
rtaffing changer may be necerrary to carry out those functions 
adequately. Zhe finding8 of thir rtudy can be summarized as follows: 

1 changer in the functions of WHO as enshrined in its 
Conrtitution are not necerrary, there is a need to strengthen it8 
mnaserial ryrtem. The prerent system suffers from weak 
intarrectoral and inter-agency coordination, inadequate planning, 
programing, unagement and evaluation of collaborative activities, 
very few horisontal relationrhipr between units in the Regional 
Office, rbrense of a multidisciplinary team approach in its work, 
inadequate rupport to the WHO programe coordinators and country 
programma, an inappropriate recruitment syrtem, inadequate staff 
developnt effortr, etc. The rtudy has enumerated a number of step8 
to remove 8- of there defects in a pragmatic manner. The basic 
fram of rertructuring, however, ir based on the philorophier and 
approacher provided in the proposed Seventh General Progr- of 
Work, which reflect8 the rtrategier for health for all by the year 
2000. h e  important point8 are a8 follows: 
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2.13.1 Structure of the Regional Office 

There vill be a single level of programme direction across all 
programme areas in WHO at the regional level. This level of 
direction will be made up of directors and chiefs, who will be 
responsible for vell-defined major programmes, as defined in the 
proposed Seventh General Programme of Work, viz., Health System 
Development, Health Manpower Development, Health Science and 
Technology and Environmental Health. The existing Programme Support 
and Coordination Unit will be restructured to strengthen the 
Organization's support to the national managerial process for health 
development while simultaneously improving its own managerial 
processes and capability for coordination. The Chief, Medical 
Research, will have the responsibility for administering, promoting 
and coordinating research in the Region with the support of the 
existing staff. The Director, Support Programme, will continue to 
head the Administration and Finance Unit, reporting directly to the 
Regional Director. 

All the programme directors and chiefs will be on the same 
hierarchical level and will be members of the Regional Progrme 
Connuittee, which advises the Regional Director in matters of 
programme development, policy and management. 

Under each of the two main programme areas - health system 
development and health services technology - there will be teams, 
headed by a senior public health administrator, acting as team 
leader. Health System Development will have two teams, those for 
primary health care and family health. The Director, Health 
Technology, will also have two teams - the first for malaria and 
vector control, and the second dealing with communicable diseases 
including expanded programme on immuniaation, veterinary public 
health and health laboratory services. The Chiefs of Health Manpower 
Development and Environmental Health will retain responsibility as 
before and control the team of regional advisers and inter-country 
projects for supporting national efforts. 

The staff of the present Programme Support and Coordination and 
Health Statistics Units will be under the direction of Chief, 
Planning and Coordination, with three clearly defined teams: (i) a 
team responsible for supporting managerial processes for national 
health development (MPNHD); (ii) one responsible for WHO'S own 
managerial processes for WHO programme development, and also for the 
mobilization and coordination of resources and support to meetings 
of the Regional Programme Committee and the Regional Committee and 
those of the WHO programme coordinators, and (iii) one with the 
responsibility for information system development (both national and 
WHO) in support of planning and management. 

The core mechanism of coordination among the three major programme 
areas of the Seventh General Programme of Work has been conceived as 
a system with a coordinating committee, which will ensure functional 
inter-unit coordination for all activities in support of health for 
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all by the year 2000. A notable development in this connexion is the 
establishment of a Health-for-All Committee. This committee will 
have as. Secretary a full-time medical officer designated as the "HFA 
Officer", to be attached to the Office of the Director, Programne 
Management (DPM), and to assist him in overall coordination within 
the Regional Office in respect of all matters pertaining to the 
promotion of and support to health-for-all activities. Two other 
connuittees are proposed, one in each of the major programme areas, 
namely on Health Systems Infrastructure Development and on Health 
Science and Technology. 

2.13.2 Structure at country level 

A central suggestion for changes at the country level is that of 
increasing the authority and responsibilities of WHO programne 
coordinators (WPCs). 'Ibis expansion of their responsibilities is in 
consonance with the general decentralization of administration and 
management that is occurring at all levels of the Organization, 
which has the ultimate effect of influencing the governments 
themselves to assume a greater role and responsibility for managing 
WHO resources within their country. During this period of 
decentralization, the role and functioning of the WHO programme 
coordinator becomes even more critical than in the past. 

It is noticeable that, in recent years, the nature of WHO'S 
programe of collaboration at country level has changed, with fewer 
resources being allocated for long-term staff and much more support 
being delivered in the form of material and financial components. 
The consequence is that, while the responsibility of the WHO 
programme coordinator needs to be expanded, the quality and quantity 
of the administrative support to his office and technical staff 
support for project activities must correspondingly be enhanced. 
Therefore, a number of ideas have been generated which are intended 
to foster a better use of the available staff at country level: 
these include an increasing use of national project managers, adding 
administrative and managerial staff to the WHO programne 
coordinator's office, such as public health administrators or 
management officers, and increasing the flexibility of field staff 
so that their terms of reference are not limited to one project or 
to a' single field of activity but allow them to be utilized as 
members of a balanced team coordinated by the WHO programme 
coordinator in support of several national programes. In addition, 
increasing use will be made of national institutions, agencies and 
private sector sources for carrying out WHO-supported work on a 
contractual basis. 

2.13.3 Staffing considerations 

Although it is difficult to foresee clearly the pattern of 
international staff support required for activities towards health 
for all, it is felt that a pool of expertise needs to be available 
at the Regional Office to support countries promptly, whenever 
needed. Some program and technical subjects are recognized as 
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being particularly important for supporting national and regional 
activities towards health for all and primary health care. Support 
in co~mrmnity health services, health manpower, health services 
research, community education and development, health economics and 
health management is likely to be extensively required. Expertise in 
the eight major elements of primary health care will also be needed 
to enable the Organization to respond adequately and effectively to 
the expressed needs of governments. 

National institutions, collaborating centres and national managers 
will probably also be increasingly used in carrying out specific 
activities. 

As for ensuring the high quality of staff and maintaining their 
competence and morale, a number of steps can be suggested: 

(1) The basic principle guiding policies on the recruitment of 
long-term staff of WHO is to be technical competence, while seeking 
staff with social, economic and political backgrounds and fr-.a 
countries at a similar stage of development to those of the country 
to which a particular staff member is to be assigned. 

( 2 )  Keeping the above in view, the existing emphasis on a pattern 
of geographical distribution based on assessed contribution is a 
constraint which needs review. 

(3) Active steps will be taken to develop panels of candidates and 
to establish a system for periodically updating them. The 
development of a panel should be based on an active and systematic 
search for available national personnel, primarily on the basis of 
technical competence as determined by well-defined criteria. 

( 4 )  mere is a need to expose staff members to various work 
situations to create a broad base of knowledge, experience and 
capability. A system of planned rotation will therefore be 
established. lhis will help in career development and should raise 
staff morale as broader and varying opportunities are created. 

( 5 )  Staff training and development activities will be undertaken as 
a regular activity fully integrated with the recruitment and 
personnel policy. Both professional and non-professional staff will 
be covered by these activities. 

2.13.4 Relationships between regional and headquarters staff 

It has been proposed, and efforts are being made, to increase the 
amount of inter-action between the regional office and headquarters 
staff in each prograane area. In this regard Headquarters has been 
inviting regional advisers to participate in global meetings and 
other working groups, while at the same time regional meetings are 
frequently attended by appropriate headquarters staff. Occasionally 
and when appropriate, headquarters staff is also providing support 
and advisory services at country level. 
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2.13.5 Coordination between regional and headquarters activities 

Ihe active aupport of existing coordinative mechanisms linking the 
Regional Office with the global office will be further strengthened. 
These include the Progr-e Development Working Group (constituted 
by the directors of programe management from regional offices and 
representatives of the Director-General's Office, Headquarters 
Programme Committee and relevant headquarters staff) and the Global 
Prograume Committee (constituted by the Director-General 's Office, 
senior staff at Headquarters and the regional directors). There are, 
in addition, other opportunities for technical ataff in the various 
units and levels to participate in discussions with ataff from other 
regional offices and from Headquarters in furtherance of a 
coordinated and collaborative approach to programme development and 
implementation. 

2.13.6 Documentation for regional c-ittees, the Executive 
Board and the Health hseably 

Efforts to improve the relevancy and effectiveness of papers to be 
presented to governing bodies as defined in the plan of action will 
continue to be made. Rocedures will be developed to ensure that 
there ia s clear purpose for each paper and that the content of the 
paper is directed toward meeting this purpose. m e r e  is a general 
feeling that some of the documentation produced for governing bodies 
is not well written and that participating staff need to try to 
improve their presentations to these bodies. 

2.14 Operative Sub-paragraph 6 ( 5 )  
Monitoring the implementation of the decisions in 
this resolution 

The Regional Director will continue to report on progress in the 
implementation of the atructure study recommendations at every 
opportunity. At subsequent sessions, the Regional Committee will 
receive progress reportr. Appropriate inter-country consultations 
will also be used to reflect the progress and to receive feed-back 
from countries on the effectiveness of innovations. 

The preceding section of this paper is intended to s-rize the 
situation as regards the conduct and implementation of the structure 
study. No study on a topic of this nature, however, can be 
considered as truly final, as WHO'S functions and activities will be 
continually evolving in response to the needs of and directions 
given by governments. Ihe Organization therefore will continue to 
try to improve in order to be able to respond adequately to the 
needs of its h b e r  States. 


